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On Second Thought...
The story is told of a young priest who was meeting 
with his spiritual advisor early in his ministry. He 
confessed to his advisor that he had some difficul-
ties with some parts of the Nicene Creed. The older 
priest advised him, “Recite it anyway.”

The young priest obeyed and recited the Creed 
daily. After a few weeks he went back to his advisor 
and confessed that he still could not believe every-
thing in the Creed. “Recite it anyway,” was the elder 
priest ’s advice. 

Several more weeks passed until, finally, the young 
priest could stand it no longer. Barging into his 
spiritual advisor’s office, he shouted, “Why do you 
insist that I keep repeating the Creed when there 
are some phrases that I disagree with?!?!” 

“Because,” the wise elder replied, “it ’s not your 
Creed. It is the Creed of the Church. You aren’t 
saying what you believe, you are declaring what the 
Church believes and that you are part of that Church, 
whether or not you believe every point of doctrine.”

I think we, in 21st century North America, with 
our strong emphasis on individual rights and free-
doms, sometimes lose sight of this point. So often 
I hear people say they don’t go to church because 
they don’t believe everything the church teaches. Or 
people will say they are having a hard time find-
ing the right church because they haven’t found one 
that agrees with them. Or congregations, and even 
denominations, will split because they agree on 
almost everything except one fine point of doctrine 
or particular theological stance.

From its earliest days, Christianity was comfortable 
with the idea that we may believe different things 
about, well, different things. This is why we have 
four Gospels that do not always agree with one 
another! Agreement on every doctrinal matter or 
theological point is not (or at least shouldn’t be!) a 
prerequisite for being part of a Christian congre-
gation, denomination, or even Christianity itself. 
My seminary professor, Walter Brueggemann, used 

to say, “In essentials, 
unity; in non-essen-
tials, diversity.” This 
begs the question, 
then, “What are the 
essentials?”

There are some beliefs that 
the Church has historically 
said are important; big ideas 
that the Church confesses 
as true, whether every indi-
vidual in the Church does or not. 
In the early days, when most people were illiter-
ate and unable to read the Bible for themselves, the 
Church needed a way to teach people what these 
essentials were. Thus, the Apostles’ Creed was for-
mulated. It was taught to new Christians (along with 
the Lord’s Prayer and the Ten Commandments) 
who would learn it and then recite it in front of the 
congregation so that everyone would know that the 
new Christians knew what the Church taught and 
believed (whether or not they believed every word 
of it themselves). 

Starting September 22nd, we will be studying the 
Apostles’ Creed in worship on Sunday mornings. 
There might be some things in there you aren’t 
sure about. There might even be things in there 
that you disagree with. If you were going to write 
a Creed, you might write something different. But 
this is what the Church has said it believes and for 
2,000 years Christians who have gone before us 
have recited it. Christians of all denominations still 
recite it today. It is the Church’s Creed. We owe it 
to ourselves to learn what it means so that we can 
understand it, even if we don’t believe it.

See you in worship!

Grace and Peace…

Grace and peace…
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Sept. 22nd 	 We Believe… God the Father		                    Genesis 1:1-5

Sept. 29th 	 We Believe… Jesus Christ (Pt. 1)			        John 1:1-18

Oct. 6th 	 We Believe… Jesus Christ (Pt. 2)			        John 20:19-22

Oct. 13th 	 We Believe… The Church				        Exodus 19:1-6; 1 Cor. 1:1-10

Oct. 20th  	 We Believe… Communion of Saints		      Hebrews 11

Oct. 27th	 We Believe… Forgiveness of Sins			       Matt. 18:21-35

Nov. 3rd	 We Believe… Resurrection & Life Everlasting	     1 Cor. 15:1-26

We Believe is the title of our 8-part series 
which will explore what Christians believe 
by examining our most basic beliefs as ex-
pressed in the Apostles’ Creed. Although not 
actually written by the apostles, the Apostles’ 
Creed reflects the theological struggles and 
formulations of the first century church. In 
a time when most Christians were illiterate 
and unable to read the Bible, oral repetition 
of the Apostles’ Creed, along with the Lord’s 
Prayer and the Ten Commandments, helped 

preserve and transmit the faith of Western 
Christianity. (It played no role in Eastern 
Orthodoxy.) It has been a beloved and endur-
ing touchstone for Christians and Christian 
churches in the 2,000 years since.

Beginning September 22nd, Pastors Tim and 
Sarah will spend 8 weeks taking a closer look 
at the Apostles’ Creed section by section to see 
what it is really saying about what We Believe.

worship & celebration

New Sermon Series Begins September 22nd! 
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On Sunday, September 8th at 6:00 p.m. we 
will celebrate a Taizé service in the Chapel 
for our Second Sunday worship. Sung prayer 
and silence are at the heart of Taizé worship, 
which is contemplative in nature. There are 
Scripture readings, but no sermon. Come cel-
ebrate the end of summer with us as we sing 
our prayers to God.

Second Sunday Worship

Following our May Second Sunday Beatles 
and Bob Dylan worship service, many of 
the folks who attended that service enjoyed 
it so much they requested that we do the 
same thing on a Sunday morning. To that 
end, our September 5th Sunday Worship in 
the Fellowship Hall on September 29th will 
use music by the Beatles and Bob Dylan to 
interpret the Word of God. The same band 
that was here in May will be joining us to 
lead us in song as we sing familiar secular 
songs that point us toward sacred themes. 
We hope you join us!

5th Sunday Worship - 
The Beatles & Bob Dylan

The Worship and Celebration Ministry Team 
invites you to consider serving as a liturgist 
during worship. Liturgists guide the con-
gregation through the worship experience, 
beginning with the Call to Worship, followed 
by the Prayer of Confession, the Assurance of 
God’s Love, the Prayers of the People, a reading 
from the Bible, and the Prayer of Dedication 
following the offering. Most of the liturgy is 
written for you ahead of the service. Pastor 
Tim will hold a liturgist training at 6:00pm 
on Tuesday, September 24 for new volunteers, 
current liturgists who would like additional 
training, or anyone interested in finding out 
more about serving as a liturgist.  To RSVP 
for the training or to find out more, contact 
Dana Hendrix, dhendrix@aol.com or 865-
368-1450. 

Liturgist Training - Sept. 24th
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discipleship

Our regular Sunday School classes will resume September 8th, after a break 
for Labor Day on September 1st. There are three adult classes to choose from. 

Faith, Science and the Future meets in Room 206 (upstairs) and studies current 
events using The Wired Word, an email curriculum that examines timely news 
events from a faith perspective. 

The Bible Discovery Class meets in the Barbour Room and uses the This Present 
Word curriculum to study scripture.

Pilgrim’s Class meets in the Library and either chooses books on contemporary 
topics or books of the Bible to read and discuss together each week.

On Sunday mornings, elementary and middle school students will meet Holly 
in the Children’s wing for their Sunday school lesson. The high school students 
will meet in the youth room for Waffles and The Word.

Regular Sunday School Resumes in September
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A huge thank you to those who made our 
Wednesday Night Cooking Teams a success 
last year: Catherine Beals, Caroline Buckner, 
Bobbie Denton, Mary Farmer, Leslie Matthews, 
Fran McLean, Marty McLean, Arlys Milligan, 

Liz Peebles, Neal Peebles, Arleen Riley, Marga-
ret Sullivan, Kathy Thomas, Mariann Thuesen, 
Kay Weaver, and Terry Weaver. If you're inter-
ested in getting involved with these teams this 
year, please let Sarah Morgan know.

Thank You Cooking Teams!

On Wednesday, September 4th, our Wednesday 
evening dinner and programs will resume for the 
fall semester. The schedule will be the same as 
last year. Dinner will be at 5:30 p.m. Classes and 
youth activities will begin at 6:05 p.m. and will 
last an hour.

The first Wednesday of each month will continue 
to be an intergenerational program similar to 
what we did last year. The one difference being 
that we will be able to eat dinner with whomever 
we wish, and then break into intergenerational 
groups after dinner. Additionally, whenever there 

is a 5th Wednesday in the month (we’re looking 
at you, October), we will have an intergenera-
tional fellowship activity, rather than a study.

On the rest of our Wednesdays we will continue 
to offer relevant and meaningful studies designed 
to help us in our spiritual growth. Throughout 
the year we will occasionally offer a 2nd class that 
will focus on a very narrow issue for a limited 
time, but on most Wednesdays the adults will all 
be together in the Fellowship Hall for the same 
study, while students will gather upstairs for their 
own time of spiritual growth and fellowship.

Wednesday Night Dinner and Programs Resume September 

Over the last few years we have studied a lot of 
different things on Wednesday night – world 
religions, the 6 Great Ends of the Church, lessons 
from The Andy Griff ith Show, heresies, the 7 
Deadly Sins, just to name a few. Some people 
have pointed out, however, that we haven’t really 
done a Bible study for our Wednesday night Bible 
study! While we have studied the Bible as part of 
these other classes, they are right that we haven’t 
actually done a Bible study. So let’s fix that!

This fall Pastor Tim will lead us in studying the 
book of Colossians for our Wednesday night Bible 
study. Often referred to as the most “Christ-fo-
cused” letter in the New Testament, this letter 
was written to the church in Colossae, a town on 
the Lycus river in the Roman province of Asia. 
The theme of the letter is that a Christ-cen-
tered spirituality ought not to drive Christ 
followers to spiritual practices and mantras in 
hope of transcendence, but into the heart of 

the world that God longs to redeem. It offers 
an alternative vision of reality, an alternate way 
of living in the world as followers of Christ. 
Preaching on Colossians 3 in Berlin, Germany 
in 1932, Dietrich Bonhoeffer said of this letter, 
“We Christians are not dreamers with our heads 
in the clouds. Our faith is not opium that keeps 
us content within an unjust world. Instead, and 
precisely because our minds are set on things 
above, we are that much more stubborn and 
purposeful in protesting injustice here on earth.”

We will study Colossians section by section 
this fall, until we have gotten through all four 
chapters. We may look at some scholarly work 
and some biblical commentaries along the way, 
but for the most part our textbook will be the 
letter itself. So don’t forget to bring your Bibles! 
We look forward to seeing you on Wednesday 
nights at 6:05 p.m. in the Fellowship Hall.

Wednesday Night Bible Study – The Book of Colossians
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care & compassion

In Honor of National Hospice Month, Second 
Presbyterian Knoxville will host A Frank 
Discussion of Hospice Care with guest speakers 
from UT Hospice.

Hospice Discussion

Books go on sale the middle of September and 
Sandra Butler will have books at church on 
Sunday, September 15 and 22 available to all 
who desire to support West View. The cost is 
$10.00 per book, with $ 8.00 going directly to 
this school.  For those who have already reserved 
books, please see Sandra in the Atrium during 
coffee hour or immediately following our church 
service. To reserve, please contact Sandra Butler: 
584-4397 or sandyb446@comcast.net. Coupons 
expire: August 31, 2020. 

Coupon Books for West View
Food and Friends is a ministry of Second Pres-
byterian Church to young adults. Each week 
following worship, any college student or young 
adult who would like to go to lunch with a group 
of other young adults is invited to meet at 
the Baptismal font following worship. A 
“host” or “host couple” from the church 
accompanies the group and pays for 
the lunch on behalf of the church. If 
you are interested in being a “host” this 
school year, please contact Pastor Sarah 
Morgan. (Don’t worry – the church reimburses 
you!) If you were a host last year, please let Sarah 
know if you do not intend to do it again this year. 

Food & Friends

September Lunch Bunch

Have you ever heard of Hunting’s Disease? It is 
an inherited disorder that causes loss of muscle 
control and eventually dementia and death. 
The author inherited this from his mother. As 
he watched her suffer, he knew he had a 50% 

chance of testing positive. Her 
slow decline was painful 
and heart wrenching. So 
when Jarem learned he 

had indeed inherited it, he 
decided to celebrate. He did not 

want to end his life in such a nega-
tive manner as his mother. Not only 
has he been able to prepare for his 
family financially, but he chooses to 
be happy with his elephant. 

He has interviewed many experts in their own 
field including Patch Adams to Jon Kabat-Zen. 
Being mindful of where we are and being in the 
present moment are keys to celebrating life as 
we currently know it. Yearning for the past or 
mourning for the life we may not have rob us 
of being present today, of finding the joy in this 
current moment. 

Jarem’s story is tragic yet inspiring, and he con-
tinues to celebrate life and to be grateful for all 
that he has. I encourage anyone with a life al-
tering dis-ease to read this book. I have a copy 
in my office and will be happy to loan it to in-
terested readers.

 - Jan Barber

Book Review - Dancing with Elephants by Jarem Sawatsly

Date: Nov. 9 from 8:30 am to 12 pm

Where:  Second Pres. Fellowship Hall

The event is free and all are invited. 
More details to follow.

Lunch bunch will meet Tuesday, September 
3rd at 11:30 in the Fellowship Hall (back home 
again)! The theme for this year is  "Getting to 
Know You."  We will have SPC members or staff 
present our programs. Our first featured SPC 
member is Margie Gill, who will share some of 
her life story and varied career paths. This is a 
catered lunch by Evas for $10/person. For infor-
mation on reservations please call John Reynolds 
(588-0085) or Mariann Thuesen (253-7653) by 
August 30th. All are welcome!
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Nan Sweitzer 9/3
Henry Casey 9/4
Clara Hardin 9/6
Jimmy Cheek 9/7
Donna Downen 9/7
Edith Vance 9/8
Scott Farris 9/11
Drew Wall 9/11
Nancy Smythe 9/12
Josh Turner 9/12
Jerry Young 9/15
Gil Turner 9/17
Jim Ford 9/18
Dena Mashburn 9/20

Robbie Blakemore 9/21
Harriet Campbell 9/23
Donna Matlock 9/23
Elsie Dodson 9/24
Lisa Henley 9/24
Brent Beals 9/26
Pam Turner 9/26
Terry Chumley 9/27
Brayden Beets 9/29

Alexis Barger
Tracy & D’Ann Mimbs

David Horne
Pam Maples

Pat Winninger
John Quillen

John Wood
Joanne Mounger
Daniel Mounger

Chad & Evan Seaver
Ann Papa

Adrianne Rinker
Dennis & Becky Falasco

Henry Naff

Matthew, Stephanie,
& Logan Cummings

Karen Vance
Shawna Lister

Ruthann Froberg
Alex Cooper

Katie Bell
Suzie Hill

Olivia Carr
Ruth Pugh

Susan Brackney
Jennifer Levy-Tatum

Carlton & Mary Seward
Scott Wilson

september birthdays

Second's Ice Cream Social & Back-to-School Bash 
was August 11th. Everyone enjoyed fellowship, 

bluegrass music AND icecream!

august visitors
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The Presbyterian Women of Second Presbyterian 
Church will begin their 2019-2020 program year 
with four circles operating each month.  In addi-
tion to circle activities there will be four general 
luncheon/special program meetings during the year 
where all interested church members and visitors 
are invited to attend.  The first luncheon/program 
meeting will be Tuesday, September 10, at 11:00 
in the Fellowship Hall, preceded by a PW Board 
meeting at 9:00 and the PW Bible Study at 10:00.  
The lunch reservation (cost $10.00) may be made by 
calling Mariann Thuesen.

The Bible Study Circle (led by 
Helen Grant, 865-693-1980) 
meets monthly on the second 
Tuesday of each month in 
the Mary Chambers Room 
at Second Church from 
10:00-11:00. Visitors are 
always welcome. For 
September and October 
the study group will explore 
the first 80 years of the life 
of Moses, who was one of/
or the most influential of 
God’s chosen leaders in 
the Old Testament. The Bible 
Study group will examine the 
ancient Egyptian and Midian 
cultures that shaped so much of Moses’ per-
sonality and formed the basis of his faith in the 
Hebrew God. Following this introduction, the 
group will study each of the Ten Commandments 
given to Moses—looking at each commandment 
from the aspect of the culture of Moses’ time, the 
implications of it in Jesus’ ministry, and the com-
mandment’s significance in our 21st century world.   
See bible study cover illustration on the left.

The Arts and Crafts Circle has been busy making 
hats for West View Elementary students, to be given 
at Christmas.  They will be displayed on the Christ-
mas tree in the atrium and we hope the congrega-

tion will purchase matching gloves and scarves. The 
circle continues to meet the third Thursday each 
month at 10:00, but the group has moved upstairs 
to room 227.  This will allow us to store and have 
ready access to the yarn which has been generously 
donated by church members - thank you! If you still 
find washable yarn as you are cleaning out closets, we 
will make good use of your donations. In September 
and October, we will be meeting with members of 
the Church Décor group to create additional Chris-
mons for the Christmas tree in the sanctuary. We 

have heard some interest expressed 
in starting an evening knitting/
crochet group. If this is some-
thing you would like to do, please 

leave your name and contact infor-
mation with Sarah in the church 

office, and we will set up an or-
ganizational meeting.  Contact 

Cheryl Ragsdale at 865-
684-8999 for infor-
mation about joining 
the group for knit-

ting instruction and/
or knitting items for the 

homeless and indigent. 
New members are always 
welcome – if you can’t knit, 

we will teach you!

The Church Decorating Group (For-
merly the House and Garden Circle), 

will also meet the third Thursday each 
month at 10:00. One of their planned fall activities 
will be the production of new Chrismon decora-
tions for the Church’s annual Christmas tree. (The 
original Chrismon decorations were made of styro-
foam which is deteriorating).  Contact Ileen Cheek 
at 865-247-5258 for more information.

The Mission Circle will continue its visitation of 
local missions. Contact Charlotte Klieman at 865-
922-8453 for more information. 

Presbyterian Women Announces Plans for 2019-2020
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The Presbyterian Women are hosting a 
special patriotic program and luncheon on 
September 10th at 11:15 a.m. The program 
will be presented by Rochelle Clayton-Cor-
dova and will focus on the 9/11 Flag of 
Honor. Lunch is catered and is $10/person. 
Everyone is invited to attend. Please call 
Mariann Thuesen for reservations at (865) 
253-7653 by Thursday, September 5th.

PW Luncheon 
& Patriotic Program

The Presbyterian Women of the Presbytery 
of East Tennessee is holding its regional 
fall spiritual retreat in Knoxville this year 
on Saturday, September 28 from 10-2 at 
Shiloh Presbyterian Church at 904 Biddle 
Street, 37914. The deadline for registra-
tion is September 16 at $10.00 for lunch. A 
special feature for this event is a workshop 
on olives (which served as food, fuel, and 
often mentioned in stories in the Old Tes-
tament and in the parables of Jesus)

More information will follow in email 
blasts. Out Presbyterian Women’s group 
will be carpooling from Second Presby-
terian Church to Shiloh Church for this 
annual retreat.

Ladies of the Church 
 Mark Your Calendar!
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Thanks Al Pierson & Liz Peebles for sharing!
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Here are the exciting things

coming up for the children

and youth of 2nd Pres! If

you are an elementary

school student, middle

school student, or high

school student, we look

forward to seeing you 

on Sunday mornings,

Wednesday evenings, 

and other times in between.

On Sunday mornings, elementary and middle school students will meet

Holly in the Children’s wing for their Sunday school lesson. The high

school students will meet in the youth room for "Waffles and The Word." 

 

On the first Wednesday of each month, ALL will participate in an

intergenerational program in the fellowship hall following dinner. On the

remaining Wednesday evenings, elementary and middle school students

will participate in a Bible study with Holly in Room 205, while the high

school students have a Bible study with Sarah in the youth room.

 

youth
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On the first Sunday of each month, all middle and

high school students are invited to come out and

enjoy some fun and fellowship with one another.

We’ll have our kick-off event on Sunday, September

1st, from 5:00 to 7:00 – a Pizza Party at the home of

Holly and Justin Grimm. Some other events to look

forward to include Jump Jam, a haunted house,

movie night, and skating, just to name a few.

NEW THIS YEAR...

September – Pizza Party at The Grimms’
October – Haunted House
November – Oakes Farm
December – White Elephant Gift Exchange & Cookies
January – Jump Jam
February – Roller Skating
March – Breakout Room
April – Movie Night
May – Scavenger Hunt

 

 

Here are the exciting things

coming up for the children

and youth of 2nd Pres! If

you are an elementary

school student, middle

school student, or high

school student, we look

forward to seeing you 

on Sunday mornings,

Wednesday evenings, 

and other times in between.

On Sunday mornings, elementary and middle school students will meet

Holly in the Children’s wing for their Sunday school lesson. The high

school students will meet in the youth room for "Waffles and The Word." 

 

On the first Wednesday of each month, ALL will participate in an

intergenerational program in the fellowship hall following dinner. On the

remaining Wednesday evenings, elementary and middle school students

will participate in a Bible study with Holly in Room 205, while the high

school students have a Bible study with Sarah in the youth room.
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Peace & Global Witness Offering
On October 6th, by giving to the Peace & 
Global Witness Offering, we work to share 
Christ's peace with one another, beyond our 
doors, beyond our community and across 
boundaries.

25%
of this offering stays with our congregation
to support peacemaking & reconciliation in 

our own community.

25%
will be used by the Presbytery of East 

Tennessee joined with other congregations 
in our area to support peacemaking 

work in our region.

50%
supports the work for peace & reconciliation 
being done by Presbyterians around the globe.

service & outreach

The Pentecost Offering
The Pentecost Offering total for Presbyterian 
Church was $1,864. Our congregation's 40% 
share of $745.60 was sent to Emerald Youth 
Foundation. The 60% share sent to PCUSA 
was $1,118.40.
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Thank you to everyone who served at West 
View Elementary yesterday or donated 
school supplies to be used by the students. 
What a wonderful privilege it is being the 
hands and feet of Christ for our neighbors.

West View Work Day 2019



•  Received reports from the Preschool and Ministry Teams as information. 

• Received the Treasurers Report.

• Received the Annual Report from the Presbyterian Women

• Transferred Emily Cope from the inactive rolls to First Presbyterian Church in 
York, Pennsylvania.

• Chuck, Dean, and Reed Farmer were thanked for their contribution to the refur-
bishment of the ceiling in the Atrium and Hudson Hall.

• Approved the adjustment in the Pastoral Ministry Line Item in the 2019 Budget 
to reflect actual salaries.

• Approved minor changes to the Preschool Standing Rules.

• Approved the revised Wedding Policies and Procedures Manual 2019.

Highlights from the August 2019 Session Meeting

stewardship
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